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HIP HIP HOORAY TO SUPER BOWL

CHAMPION ST. LOUIS RAMS

Mr. ARMEY. Mr. Speaker, on behalf
of myself, the minority leader, Mr.
GEPHARDT, and the entire Missouri del-
egation, I ask unanimous consent that
this body give a hip hip hooray to the
Super Bowl champion St. Louis Rams.

The SPEAKER pro tempore. Is there
objection to the request of the gen-
tleman from Texas?

There was no objection.
f

REMOVAL OF NAME OF MEMBER
AS COSPONSOR OF H.R. 1598

Mr. WEXLER. Mr. Speaker, I ask
unanimous consent to have my name
removed as a cosponsor of H.R. 1598.

The SPEAKER pro tempore. Is there
objection to the request of the gen-
tleman from Florida?

There was no objection.
f

SPECIAL ORDERS

The SPEAKER pro tempore. Under
the Speaker’s announced policy of Jan-
uary 6, 1999, and under a previous order
of the House, the following Members
will be recognized for 5 minutes each.
f

The SPEAKER pro tempore. Under a
previous order of the House, the gentle-
woman from Florida (Ms. ROS-
LEHTINEN) is recognized for 5 minutes.

(Ms. ROS-LEHTINEN addressed the
House. Her remarks will appear here-
after in the Extensions of Remarks.)
f

The SPEAKER pro tempore. Under a
previous order of the House, the gen-
tleman from Michigan (Mr. SMITH) is
recognized for 5 minutes.

(Mr. SMITH of Michigan addressed
the House. His remarks will appear
hereafter in the Extensions of Re-
marks.)
f

A REPUBLIC, IF YOU CAN KEEP IT,
PART 2

The SPEAKER pro tempore. Under
the Speaker’s announced policy of Jan-
uary 6, 1999, the gentleman from Texas
(Mr. PAUL) is recognized for 60 minutes
as the designee of the majority leader.

Mr. PAUL. Mr. Speaker, on Monday,
I took a special order to discuss the im-
portance of the American Republic and
why it should be preserved. Today, I
will continue with that special order.

When it comes to executive orders, it
has gotten completely out of hand. Ex-
ecutive orders may legitimately be
used by a President to carry out his
constitutionally authorized duties, but
that would require far fewer orders
than modern day Presidents have
issued as the 20th century comes to a
close, we find the executive branch
willfully and arrogantly using the ex-
ecutive order to deliberately cir-
cumvent the legislative body, and brag-
ging about it.

Although nearly 100,000 American
battle deaths have occurred since

World War II and both big and small
wars have been fought almost continu-
ously, there has not been a congres-
sional declaration of war since 1941.
Our Presidents now fight wars not only
without explicit congressional ap-
proval but also in the name of the
United Nations, with our troops now
serving under foreign commanders.

Our Presidents have assured us that
U.N. authorization is all that is needed
to send our troops into battle. The 1973
War Powers Resolution meant to re-
strict presidential war powers has ei-
ther been ignored by our Presidents or
used to justify war up to 90 days. The
Congress and the people too often have
chosen to ignore this problem, saying
little about the recent bombing in Ser-
bia. The continual bombing of Iraq
which has now been going on for over 9
years is virtually ignored.

If a President can decide on the issue
of war without a vote of the Congress,
a representative republic does not
exist. Our President should not have
the authority to declare national emer-
gencies and they certainly should not
have authority to declare martial law,
a power the Congress has already
granted to any future emergency.

Economic and political crises can de-
velop quickly and overly aggressive
Presidents are only too willing to en-
hance their own power in dealing with
them. Congress sadly throughout this
century has been only too willing to
grant authority to our Presidents at
the sacrifice of its own.

The idea of separate but equal
branches of government has been for-
gotten and the Congress bears much of
the responsibility for this trend. Exec-
utive powers in the past 100 years have
grown steadily with the creation of
agencies that write and enforce their
own regulations and with Congress al-
lowing the President to use executive
orders without restraint.

But in addition, there have been var-
ious other special vehicles that our
Presidents use without congressional
oversight. For example, the exchange
stabilization fund set up during the de-
pression has over $34 billion available
to be used at the President’s discretion
without congressional approval. This
slush fund grows each year as it is paid
interest on the securities it holds. It
was instrumental in the $50 billion
Mexican bailout in 1995.

The CIA is so secretive that even
those Congressmen privy to its oper-
ation have little knowledge of what
this secret government actually does
around the world.
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We know, of course, it has been in-

volved in the past 50 years in assassina-
tions and government overthrows on
frequent occasions. The Federal Re-
serve operation, which works hand in
hand with the administration, is not
subject to congressional oversight. The
Fed manipulates currency exchange
rates, controls short-term interest
rates, and fixes the gold price, all be-
hind closed doors.

Bailing out foreign governments, fi-
nancial corporations and huge banks
can all be achieved without congres-
sional approval. One hundred years ago
when we had a gold standard, credit
could not be created out of thin air,
and, because a much more limited gov-
ernment philosophy prevailed, this
could not have been possible. Today it
is hard to even document what goes on,
let alone expect Congress to control it.

The people should be able to closely
monitor the Government, but as our
government grows in size and scope, it,
the Government, seeks to monitor our
every move. Attacks on our privacy are
an incessant and always justified by
citing so-called legitimate needs of the
State, efficiency and law enforcement.

Plans are laid for numerous data
banks to record everyone’s activities.
A national ID card using our Social Se-
curity number is the goal of many, and
even though we achieved a significant
delivery in delaying its final approval
last year, the promoters will surely
persist in their efforts.

Plans are made for a medical data
bank to be kept and used against our
wishes. Job banks and details of all our
lending activities continue to be of in-
terest to all our national policy agen-
cies, to make sure they know exactly
where the drug dealers, the illegal
aliens, and tax dodgers are and what
they are doing, it is argued.

For national security purposes, the
Echelon system of monitoring all over-
seas phone calls has been introduced,
yet the details of this program are not
available to any inquiring Member of
Congress.

The Government knew very little
about each individual American citizen
in 1900. But, starting with World War I,
there has been a systematic growth of
Government surveillance of everyone’s
activities, with multiple records being
kept. Today, true privacy is essentially
a thing of the past. The FBI and the
IRS have been used by various adminis-
trations to snoop and harass political
opponents, and there has been little ef-
fort by Congress to end this abuse. A
free society, that is, a constitutional
republic, cannot be maintained if pri-
vacy is not highly cherished and pro-
tected by the Government, rather than
abused by it. We can expect it to get
worse.

Secretary of Defense Bill Cohen was
recently quoted as saying, ‘‘Terrorism
is escalating to the point that U.S.
citizens may have to choose between
civil liberties and more intrusive forms
of protection.’’ This is all in the name
of taking care of us.

As far as I am concerned, we could all
do with a lot less Government protec-
tion and security. The offer of Govern-
ment benevolence is the worst reason
to sacrifice liberty, but we have seen a
lot of that during the 20th century.

Probably the most significant change
in attitude that occurred in the 20th
century was that with respect to life
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itself. Although abortion has been per-
formed for hundreds, if not for thou-
sands, of years, it was rarely consid-
ered an acceptable and routine medical
procedure without moral consequence.

Since 1973, abortion in America has
become routine and justified by a con-
torted understanding of the right to
privacy. The difference between Amer-
ican rejection of abortion at the begin-
ning of the century compared to to-
day’s casual acceptance is like night
and day. Although a vocal number of
Americans express their disgust with
abortion on demand, our legislative
bodies and the courts claim that the
procedure is a constitutionally pro-
tected right, disregarding all scientific
evidence and legal precedents that rec-
ognize the unborn as a legal, living en-
tity, deserving protection of the law.

Ironically, the greatest proponents of
abortion are the same ones who advo-
cate imprisonment for anyone who dis-
turbs the natural habitat of a toad.
This loss of respect for human life in
the latter half of the 20th century has
yet to have its full impact on our soci-
ety. Without a deep concern for life and
with the casual disposing of living
human fetuses, respect for liberty is
greatly diminished. This has allowed a
subtle but real justification for those
who commit violent acts against fellow
human beings.

It should surprise no one that a teen-
ager delivering a term newborn is capa-
ble of throwing the child away in a gar-
bage dumpster. The new mother in this
circumstance is acting consistently,
knowing that if an abortion is done
just before a delivery, it is legally jus-
tified and the abortionist is paid to kill
the child. Sale of fetal parts to tax-sup-
ported institutions is now an accepted
practice. This moral dilemma that our
society has encountered over the past
40 years, if not resolved in the favor of
life, will make it impossible for a sys-
tem of laws to protect the life and lib-
erty of any citizen.

We can expect senseless violence to
continue as the sense of worth is un-
dermined. Children know that mothers
and sisters, when distraught, have
abortions to solve the problem of an
unwanted pregnancy. Distraught teen-
agers in coping with this behavior are
now prone to use violence against oth-
ers or themselves when provoked or
confused. This tendency is made worse
because they see in this age of abortion
their own lives as having less value,
thus destroying self-esteem.

The prime reason government is or-
ganized in a free society is to protect
life, not to protect those who take life.
Today, not only do we protect the
abortionist, we take taxpayers’ funds
to pay for abortions domestically as
well as overseas. This egregious policy
will continue to plague us well into the
21st century.

A free society designed to protect life
and liberty is incompatible with Gov-
ernment sanctions and financing abor-
tion on demand. It should not be a sur-
prise to anyone that as abortion be-

came more acceptable, our society be-
came more violent and less free. The
irony is that Roe v. Wade justified
abortion using the privacy argument,
conveniently forgetting that not pro-
tecting the innocent unborn is the
most serious violation of privacy pos-
sible.

If the location of the fetus is the jus-
tification for legalized killing, the pri-
vacy of our homes would permit the
killing of the newborn, the deformed
and the elderly, a direction, unfortu-
nately, in which we find ourselves
going. As government-financed medical
care increases, we will hear more eco-
nomic arguments for euthanasia, that
is, mercy killing, for the benefit of the
budget planners. Already we hear these
economic arguments for killing the el-
derly and terminally ill.

Last year the House made a serious
error by trying to federalize the crime
of killing a fetus occurring in an act of
violence. The stated goal was to em-
phasize that the fetus deserved legal
protection under the law, and, indeed,
it should and does at the State level.
Federalizing any act of violence is un-
constitutional. Essentially, all violent
acts should be dealt with by the States,
and, because we have allowed the
courts and Congress to federalize such
laws, we find more good State laws are
overridden than good Federal laws
written.

Roe v. Wade federalized State abor-
tion laws and ushered in the age of
abortion. The Unborn Victims of Vio-
lence Act, if passed into law, will do
great harm by explicitly excluding the
abortionist, thus codifying for the first
time the Roe v. Wade concept and giv-
ing even greater legal protection to the
abortionist.

The responsibility of Congress is two-
fold: first, we should never fund abor-
tions. Nothing could be more heinous
than forcing those with strong right-
to-life beliefs to pay for abortions.

Second, Roe v. Wade must be re-
placed by limiting jurisdiction, which
can be done through legislation, a con-
stitutional option. If we as a Nation do
not once again show respect and pro-
tect the life of the unborn, we can ex-
pect the factions that have emerged on
each side of this issue to become more
vocal and violent. A Nation that can
casually toss away its smallest and
most vulnerable members and call it a
‘‘right’’ cannot continue to protect the
lives or rights of its other citizens.

Much has changed over the past 100
years, where technology has improved
our living standards. We find that our
Government has significantly changed
from one of limited scope to that of
pervasive intervention.

One hundred years ago it was gen-
erally conceded that one extremely im-
portant function of government was to
enforce contracts made voluntarily in
the marketplace. Today, government
notoriously interferes with almost
every voluntary economic transaction.
Consumerism, labor laws, wage stand-
ards, hiring and firing regulations, po-

litical correctness, affirmative action,
the Americans with Disability Act, the
Tax Code, and others place a burden on
the two parties struggling to transact
business.

The EPA, OSHA and government-
generated litigation also interferes
with voluntary contracts. At times, it
seems a miracle that our society
adapts and continues to perform rea-
sonably well in spite of the many bu-
reaucratic dictates.

As the 20th century comes to a close,
we see a dramatic change from a gov-
ernment that once served an important
function by emphasizing the value of
voluntary contracts to one that exces-
sively interferes with them. Although
the interference is greater in economic
associations than in social, the prin-
ciple is the same. Already we see the
political correctness movement inter-
fering with social and religious asso-
ciations. Data banks are set up to keep
records on everyone, especially groups
with strong religious views and any-
body to be so bold as to call himself a
patriot. The notion that there is a dif-
ference between murder and murder
driven by hate has established the prin-
ciples of a thought crime, a dangerous
trend indeed.

When the business cycle turns down,
all the regulations and laws that inter-
fere with economic and personal trans-
actions will not be as well tolerated,
and then the true cost will become ap-
parent. It is under the conditions of a
weak economy that such government
interference generates a reaction to
the anger over the rules that have been
suppressed.

To the statist, the idea that average
people can and should take care of
themselves by making their own deci-
sions and that they do not need Big
Brother to protect them in everything
they do is anathema to the way they
think.

The bureaucratic mindset is con-
vinced that without the politicians’ ef-
fort, no one would be protected from
anything, rejecting the idea of a free
market economy out of ignorance or
arrogance. This change in the 20th cen-
tury has significantly contributed to
the dependency of our poor on Govern-
ment handouts, the recipients being
convinced that they are entitled to
help and that they are incapable of
taking care of themselves. A serious
loss of self-esteem and unhappiness re-
sults, even if the system in the short
run seems to help them get by.

There were no Federal laws at the
end of the 19th century dealing with
drugs or guns. Gun violence was rare
and abuse of addictive substances was
only a minor problem. Now, after 100
years of progressive Government inter-
vention in dealing with guns and drugs,
with thousands of laws and regula-
tions, we have more gun violence and a
huge drug problem.

Before the social authoritarians de-
cided to reform the gun and drug cul-
ture, they amended the Constitution
enacting alcohol prohibition. Prohibi-
tion failed to reduce alcohol usage and
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a crime wave resulted. After 14 years,
the American people demanded repeal
of this social engineering amendment,
and got it.

Prohibition prompted the production
of poor quality alcohol with serious
health consequences, while respect for
the law was lost as it was flagrantly
violated. At least at that time the
American people believed the Constitu-
tion had to be amended to prohibit the
use of alcohol, something that is en-
tirely ignored today in the Federal
Government’s effort to stop drug
usage.

In spite of the obvious failure of alco-
hol prohibition, the Federal Govern-
ment, after its repeal, turned its sights
on gun ownership and drug usage. The
many Federal anti-gun laws written
since 1934, along with the constant
threat of outright registration and con-
fiscation, have put the FBI and the
BATF at odds with millions of law
abiding citizens who believe the Con-
stitution is explicit in granting the
right of gun ownership to all non-
violent Americans.

b 1300

Our government pursued alcohol pro-
hibition in the 1920s and confiscation of
gold in the 1930s, so it is logical to con-
clude that our government is quite ca-
pable of confiscating all privately-
owned firearms. That has not yet oc-
curred; but as we move into the next
century, many in Washington advocate
just that and would do it if they did
not think the American people would
revolt, just as they did against alcohol
prohibition.

Throughout this century, there has
been a move toward drug prohibition
starting with the Harrison Act of 1912.
The first Federal marijuana law was
pushed through by FDR in 1938, but the
real war on drugs has been fought with
intensity for the past 30 years.

Hundreds of billions of dollars have
been spent and not only is there no evi-
dence of reduced drug usage, we have
instead seen a tremendous increase.
Many deaths have occurred from
overdoses of street drugs since there is
no quality control or labeling. Crime as
a consequence of drug prohibition has
skyrocketed and our prisons are over-
flowing. Many prisoners are nonviolent
and should be treated as patients with
addictions, not as criminals. Irrational
mandatory minimum sentences have
caused a great deal of harm. We have
nonviolent drug offenders doing life
sentences, and there is no room to in-
carcerate the rapists and murderers.

With drugs and needles illegal, the
unintended consequence of the spread
of AIDS and hepatitis through dirty
needles has put a greater burden on the
taxpayers who are forced to care for
the victims.

This ridiculous system that offers a
jail cell for a sick addict rather than
treatment has pushed many a young
girl into prostitution to pay for the
drugs priced hundreds of times higher
than they are worth, but the drug deal-

ers love the system and dread a new ap-
proach.

When we finally decide that drug pro-
hibition has been no more successful
than alcohol prohibition, the drug deal-
ers will disappear. The monster drug
problem we have created is com-
pounded by moves to tax citizens so
government can hand out free needles
to drug addicts who are breaking the
law in hopes that there will be less
spread of hepatitis and AIDS in order
to reduce government health care
costs.

This proposal shows how bankrupt we
are at coming to grips with this prob-
lem, and it seems we will never learn.

Tobacco is about to be categorized as
a drug and prohibition of sorts im-
posed. This will make the drug war
seem small if we continue to expand
the tobacco war. Talk about insane
government policies of the 20th cen-
tury, tobacco policy wins the prize.
First, we subsidize tobacco in response
to demands by the special interests,
knowing full well even from the begin-
ning that tobacco had many negative
health consequences. Then we spend
taxpayers’ money warning the people
of its dangers, without stopping the
subsidies.

Government then pays for the care of
those who choose to smoke, despite the
known dangers and warnings. But it
does not stop there. The trial lawyers’
lobby saw to it that the local govern-
ment entities could sue tobacco compa-
nies for reimbursement of the excess
costs that they were bearing in taking
care of smoking-related illnesses, and
the only way this could be paid for was
to place a tax on those people who did
not smoke.

How could such silliness go on for so
long? For one reason. We as a nation
have forgotten the basic precept of a
free society, that all citizens must be
responsible for their own acts. If one
smokes and gets sick, that is the prob-
lem of the one making the decision to
smoke or take any other risk for that
matter, not the innocent taxpayers
who have already been forced to pay
for the tobacco subsidies and govern-
ment health warning ads.

Beneficiaries of this monstrous pol-
icy have been tobacco farmers, tobacco
manufacturers, politicians, bureau-
crats, smokers, health organizations,
and physicians, and especially the trial
lawyers. Who suffers? The innocent
taxpayers that have no choice in the
matter and who acted responsibly and
chose not to smoke.

Think of what it would mean if we
followed this simple logic and imple-
mented a Federal social program, simi-
lar to the current war on smoking, de-
signed to reduce the spread of AIDS
within the gay community. Astound-
ingly, we have done the opposite by
making AIDS a politically correct dis-
ease. There was certainly a different
attitude a hundred years ago regarding
those with sexually transmitted dis-
eases like syphilis compared to the spe-
cial status given AIDS victims today.

It is said that an interventionist
economy is needed to make society fair
to everyone. We need no more govern-
ment fairness campaigns. Egali-
tarianism never works and inevitably
penalizes the innocent. Government in
a free society is supposed to protect
the innocent, encourage self-reliance
and impose equal justice while allow-
ing everyone to benefit from their own
effort and suffer the consequences of
their own acts. A free and independent
people need no authoritarian central
government dictating eating, drinking,
gambling, sexual, or smoking habits.

When the rules are required, they
should come from the government clos-
est to home as it once did prior to
America’s ill-fated 20th Century exper-
iment with alcohol prohibition. Let us
hope we show more common sense in
the 21st Century in these matters than
we did in the 20th.

A compulsive attitude by politicians
to regulate nonviolent behavior may be
well intentioned but leads to many un-
intended consequences. Legislation
passed in the second half of the 20th
Century dealing with drugs and per-
sonal habits has been the driving force
behind the unconstitutional seizure
and forfeiture laws and the loss of fi-
nancial privacy.

The war on drugs is the most impor-
tant driving force behind the national
police state. The excuse given for call-
ing in the Army helicopters and tanks
at the Waco disaster was that the au-
thorities had evidence of an amphet-
amine lab on the Davidian property.
This was never proven, but neverthe-
less it gave the legal cover but not the
proper constitutional authority for es-
calating the attack on the Davidians
which led to the senseless killing of so
many innocent people.

The attitudes surrounding this entire
issue needs to change. We should never
turn over the job of dealing with bad
habits to our Federal Government.
That is a recipe for disaster.

America has not only changed tech-
nologically in the last 100 years but our
social attitudes and personal philoso-
phies have changed as well. We have
less respect for life and less love for
liberty. We are obsessed with material
things, along with rowdy and raucous
entertainment. Needs and wants have
become rights for both poor and rich.
The idea of instant gratification too
often guides our actions, and when sat-
isfaction is not forthcoming anger and
violence breaks out. Road rage and air-
line passenger rage are seen more fre-
quently. Regardless of fault, a bad out-
come in almost anything, even if be-
yond human control, will prompt a
lawsuit. Too many believe they deserve
to win the lottery and a lawsuit helps
the odds.

Unfortunately, the only winners too
often are the lawyers hyping the litiga-
tion. Few Americans are convinced
anymore that productive effort is the
most important factor in economic
success and personal satisfaction. One
did not get rich in the 1990s investing
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in companies that had significant or
modest earnings. The most successful
investors bought companies that had
no earnings and the gambling paid off
big. This attitude cannot create per-
petual wealth and must some day end.

Today, financial gurus are obsessed
with speculation in the next initial
public offering and express no interest
in the cause of liberty without which
markets cannot exist.

Lying and cheating are now accept-
able by the majority. This was not true
100 years ago when moral standards
were higher. The October 1999 issue of
U.S. News and World Report reveals
that 84 percent of college students be-
lieve cheating is necessary to get ahead
in today’s world, and 90 percent are
convinced there is no price to pay for
the cheating. Not surprisingly, 90 per-
cent of college students do not believe
politicians, and an equal number of
percentage believes the media cheats
as well.

There is no way to know if this prob-
lem is this bad in the general popu-
lation, but these statistics indicate our
young people do not trust our politi-
cians or media. Trust has been replaced
with a satisfaction in the materialism
that speculative stock markets, bor-
rowing money, and a spendthrift gov-
ernment can generate.

What happens to our society if the
material abundance which we enjoy is
ephemeral and human trust is lost? So-
cial disorder will surely result and
there will be a clamor for a more au-
thoritarian government. This scenario
may indeed threaten the stability of
our social order and significantly un-
dermine all our constitutional protec-
tions, but there is no law or ethics
committee that will solve this problem
of diminishing trust and honesty. That
is a problem of the heart, mind and
character to be dealt with by each indi-
vidual citizen.

The importance of the family unit
today has been greatly diminished
compared to the close of the 19th Cen-
tury. Now, fewer people get married,
more divorces occur and the number of
children born out of wedlock continues
to rise. Tax penalties are placed on
married couples. Illegitimacy and sin-
gle parenthood are rewarded by govern-
ment subsidies, and we find many au-
thoritarians arguing that the defini-
tion of marriage should change in order
to allow non-husband and -wife couples
to qualify for welfare handouts.

The welfare system has mocked the
concept of marriage in the name of po-
litical correctness, economic egali-
tarianism, and heterophobia. Freedom
of speech is still cherished in America
but the political correctness movement
has seriously undermined dissent on
our university campuses. A conserv-
ative or libertarian black intellectual
is clearly not treated with the same re-
spect afforded an authoritarian black
spokesman.

We now hear of individuals being sent
to psychiatrists when personal and so-
cial views are crude or out of the ordi-

nary. It was commonplace in the So-
viet system to incarcerate political
dissenters in so-called mental institu-
tions. Those who received a Soviet gov-
ernment designation of socially unde-
sirable elements were stripped of their
rights. Will this be the way we treat
political dissent in the future?

We hear of people losing their jobs
because of socially undesirable
thoughts or for telling off-color jokes.
Today, sensitivity courses are rou-
tinely required in America to mold so-
cial thinking for the simplest of infrac-
tions. The thought police are all
around us. It is a bad sign.

Any academic discussion questioning
the wisdom of our policies surrounding
World War II is met with shrill accusa-
tions of anti-Semitism and Nazi lover.
No one is ever even permitted, without
derision by the media, the university
intellectuals and the politicians, to ask
why the United States allied itself with
the murdering Soviets and then turned
over Eastern Europe to them while
ushering in a 45-year saber-rattling,
dangerous Cold War period.

Free speech is permitted in our uni-
versities for those who do not threaten
the status quo of welfarism, globalism,
corporatism, and a financial system
that provides great benefit to the pow-
erful special interests. If a university
professor does not follow the party
line, he does not receive tenure.

We find ourselves at the close of this
century realizing all our standards
have been undermined. A monetary
standard for our money is gone. The
dollar is whatever the government tells
us it is. There is no definition and no
promise to pay anything for the notes
issued ad infinitum by the government.
Standards for education are contin-
ually lowered, deemphasizing excel-
lence. Relative ethics are promoted
and moral absolutes are ridiculed. The
influence of religion on our standards
is frowned upon and replaced by sec-
ular humanistic standards. The work
ethic has been replaced by a welfare
ethic based on need, not effort. Strict
standards required for an elite military
force are gone and our lack of readiness
reflects this.

Standards of behavior of our profes-
sional athletes seem to reflect the
rules followed in the ring by the profes-
sional wrestlers where anything goes.
Managed medical care driven by gov-
ernment decrees has reduced its qual-
ity and virtually ruined the doctor-pa-
tient relationship.

Movie and TV standards are so low
that our young people’s senses are to-
tally numbed by them. Standards of
courtesy on highways, airplanes, and
shops are seriously compromised and
at times leads to senseless violence.

With the acceptance of abortion, our
standards for life have become totally
arbitrary as they have become for lib-
erty. Endorsing the arbitrary use of
force by our government morally justi-
fies the direct use of force by disgrun-
tled groups not satisfied with the slow-
er government process. The standards

for honesty and truth have certainly
deteriorated during the past 100 years.
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Property ownership has been under-

mined through environmental regula-
tions and excessive taxation. True own-
ership of property no longer exists.
There has been a systematic under-
mining of legal and constitutional
principles once followed and respected
for the protection of individual liberty.

A society cannot continue in a state
of moral anarchy. Moral anarchy will
lead to political anarchy. A society
without clearly understood standards
of conduct cannot remain stable any
more than an architect can design and
build a sturdy skyscraper with meas-
uring instruments that change in value
each day. We recently lost a NASA
space probe because someone failed to
convert inches to centimeters, a simple
but deadly mistake in measuring phys-
ical standards. If we as a people debase
our moral standards, the American Re-
public will meet a similar fate.

Many Americans agree that this
country is facing a moral crisis that
has been especially manifested in the
closing decade of the 21st century. Our
President’s personal conduct, the char-
acters of our politicians in general, the
caliber of the arts, movies, and tele-
vision, and our legal system have re-
flected this crisis.

The personal conduct of many of our
professional athletes and movie stars
has been less than praiseworthy. Some
politicians, sensing this, have pushed
hard to write and strictly enforce nu-
merous laws regarding personal non-
violent behavior with the hope that the
people will become more moral.

This has not happened, but has filled
our prisons. This year it will cost more
than $40 billion to run our prison sys-
tem. The prison population, nearing 2
million, is up 70 percent in the last dec-
ade, and two-thirds of the inmates did
not commit an act of violence. Manda-
tory minimum drug sentencing laws
have been instrumental in this trend.

Laws clearly cannot alter moral be-
havior, and if it is attempted, it cre-
ates bigger problems. Only individuals
with moral convictions can make soci-
ety moral. But the law does reflect the
general consensus of the people regard-
ing force and aggression, which is a
moral issue. Government can be di-
rected to restrain and punish violent
aggressive citizens, or it can use ag-
gressive force to rule the people, redis-
tribute wealth, and make citizens fol-
low certain moral standards, and force
them to practice certain personal hab-
its.

Once government is permitted to do
the latter, even in a limited sense, the
guiding principle of an authoritarian
government is established, and its
power and influence over the people
will steadily grow, at the expense of
personal liberty. No matter how well-
intentioned, the authoritarian govern-
ment always abuses its powers. In its
effort to achieve an egalitarian soci-
ety, the principle of inequality that
freedom recognizes and protects is lost.
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Government, then, instead of being

an obstruction to violence, becomes
the biggest perpetrator. This invites all
the special interests to manipulate the
monopoly and evil use of government
power. Twenty thousand lobbyists cur-
rently swarm Washington seeking spe-
cial advantage. That is where we find
ourselves today.

Although government cannot and
should not try to make people better in
the personal, moral sense, proper law
should have a moral, nonaggressive
basis to it: no lying, cheating, stealing,
killing, injuring, or threatening. Gov-
ernment then would be limited to pro-
tecting contracts, people, and property,
while guaranteeing all personal non-
violent behavior, even the controver-
sial.

Although there are degrees in various
authoritarian societies as to how much
power a government may wield, once
government is given the authority to
wield power, it does so in an ever-in-
creasing manner. The pressure to use
government authority to run the econ-
omy in our lives depends on several
factors. These include a basic under-
standing of personal liberty, respect for
a constitutional republic, economic
myths, ignorance, and misplaced good
intentions.

In every society there are always
those waiting in the wings for an op-
portunity to show how brilliant they
are as they lust for power, convinced
that they know what is best for every-
one. But the defenders of liberty know
that what is best for everyone is to be
left alone, with a government limited
to stopping aggressive behavior.

The 20th century has produced social-
ist dictators the world over, from Sta-
lin, Hitler, and Mao to Pol Pot, Castro,
and Ho Chi Minh. More than 200 mil-
lion people died as a result of bad ideas
of these evil men. Each and every one
of these dictators despised the prin-
ciple of private property ownership,
which then undermined all the other
liberties cherished by the people.

It is argued that the United States
and now the world have learned a third
way, something between extreme so-
cialism and mean-spirited capitalism.
But this is a dream. The so-called
friendly third way endorses 100 percent
the principle that government author-
ity can be used to direct our lives and
the economy. Once this is accepted, the
principle that man alone is responsible
for his salvation and his life on Earth,
which serves as the foundation for free
market capitalism, is rejected.

The third way of friendly welfarism
or soft fascism, where government and
businesses are seen as partners, under-
mines and sets the stage for authori-
tarian socialism. Personal liberty can-
not be preserved if we remain on the
course at which we find ourselves at
the close of the 20th century.

In our early history, it was under-
stood that a free society embraced both
personal civil liberties and economic
liberties. During the 20th century this
unified concept of freedom has been un-

dermined. Today we have one group
talking about economic freedom while
interfering with our personal liberty,
and the other group condemning eco-
nomic liberty while preaching the need
to protect personal civil liberties. Both
groups reject liberty 50 percent of the
time. That leaves very few who defend
liberty all the time. Sadly, there are
too few in this country who today un-
derstand and defend liberty in both
areas.

A common debate that we hear oc-
curs over how we can write laws pro-
tecting normal speech and at the same
time limiting commercial speech, as if
they were two entirely different things.
Many Americans wonder why Congress
pays so little attention to the Con-
stitution and are bewildered as to how
so much inappropriate legislation gets
passed.

But the Constitution is not entirely
ignored. It is used correctly at times
when it is convenient and satisfies a
particular goal, but never consistently
across-the-board on all legislation.

Two, the Constitution is all too fre-
quently made to say exactly what the
authors of special legislation want it to
say. That is the modern way language
can be made relative to our times, but
without a precise understanding and
respect for the supreme law of the land,
that is, the Constitution, it no longer
serves as the guide for the rule of law.
In its place, we have substituted the
rule of man and the special interests.

That is how we have arrived at the
close of this century without a clear
understanding or belief in the cardinal
principles of the Constitution: the sep-
aration of powers and the principle of
Federalism. Instead, we are rushing to-
ward a powerful executive, centralized
control, and a Congress greatly dimin-
ished in importance.

Executive orders, agency regulations,
Federal court rulings, unratified inter-
national agreements, direct govern-
ment, economy, and foreign policy.
Congress has truly been reduced in sta-
tus and importance over the past 100
years. When the people’s voices are
heard, it is done indirectly through
polling, allowing our leaders to decide
how far they can go without stirring up
the people.

But this is opposite to what the Con-
stitution was supposed to do. It was
meant to protect the rights of the mi-
nority from the dictates of the major-
ity. The majority vote of the powerful
and influential was never meant to rule
the people.

We may not have a king telling us
which trees we can cut down today, but
we do have a government bureaucracy
and a pervasive threat of litigation by
radical environmentalists who keep us
from cutting our own trees, digging a
drainage ditch, or filling a puddle, all
at the expense of private property own-
ership.

The key element in a free society is
that individuals should wield control of
their lives, receiving the benefits and
suffering the consequences of all their

acts. Once the individual becomes a
pawn of the state, whether a monarch-
or a majority-ruled state, a free society
can no longer endure.

We are dangerously close to that hap-
pening in America, even in the midst of
plenty and with the appearance of con-
tentment. If individual liberty is care-
lessly snuffed out, the creative energy
needed for productive pursuits will dis-
sipate. Government produces nothing,
and in its effort to redistribute wealth,
can only destroy it.

Freedom too often is rejected, espe-
cially in the midst of plenty, when
there is a belief that government lar-
gesse will last forever. This is true be-
cause it is tough to accept personal re-
sponsibility, practice the work ethic,
and follow the rules of peaceful coex-
istence with our fellow man.

Continuous vigilance against the
would-be tyrants who promise security
at minimum cost must be maintained.
The temptation is great to accept the
notion that everyone can be a bene-
ficiary of the caring state and a winner
of the lottery or a class action lawsuit.
But history has proven there is never a
shortage of authoritarians, benevolent,
of course, quite willing to tell others
how to live for their own good. A little
sacrifice of personal liberty is a small
price to pay for long-time security, it
is too often argued.

I have good friends who are in basic
agreement with my analysis of the cur-
rent state of the American republic,
but argue it is a waste of time and ef-
fort to try and change the direction in
which we are going. No one will listen,
they argue. Besides, the development
of a strong, centralized, authoritarian
government is too far along to reverse
the trends of the 20th century. Why
waste time in Congress when so few
people care about liberty, they ask?
The masses, they point out, are inter-
ested only in being taken care of, and
the elite want to keep receiving the
special benefits allotted to them
through special interest legislation.

I understand the odds, and I am not
naive enough to believe the effort to
preserve liberty is a cake walk. I am
very much aware of my own limita-
tions in achieving this goal. But ideas
based on sound and moral principles do
have consequences, and powerful ideas
can make major consequences beyond
our wildest dreams.

Our Founders clearly understood
this, and they knew they would be suc-
cessful, even against the overwhelming
odds they faced. They described this
steady confidence they shared with
each other when hopes were dim as ‘‘di-
vine Providence.’’

Good ideas can have good results, and
we must remember, bad ideas can have
bad results. It is crucial to understand
that vague and confusing idealism pro-
duces mediocre results, especially
when it is up against a determined ef-
fort to promote an authoritarian sys-
tem that is sold to the people as concil-
iatory and nonconfrontational, a com-
promise, they say, between the two ex-
tremes.
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But it must be remembered that no

matter how it is portrayed, when big
government systematically and stead-
ily undermines individual rights and
economic liberty, it is still a powerful
but negative idea and it will not fade
away easily.

Ideas of liberty are a great threat to
those who enjoy planning the economy
and running other peoples’ lives. The
good news is that our numbers are
growing. More Americans than ever be-
fore are very much aware of what is
going on in Washington and how, on a
daily basis, their liberties are being un-
dermined. There are more intellectual
think tanks than ever before pro-
moting the market economy, private
property ownership, and personal lib-
erty.

The large majority of Americans are
sick and tired of being overtaxed, and
despise the income tax and the inherit-
ance tax. The majority of Americans
know government programs fail to
achieve their goals and waste huge
sums of money. A smoldering resent-
ment against the unfairness of govern-
ment and efforts to force equality on
us can inspire violence, but instead, it
should be used to encourage an honest
system of equal justice based on indi-
vidual, not collective, rights.

Sentiment is moving in the direction
of challenging the status quo of the
welfare and international warfare
state. The Internet has given hope to
millions who have felt their voices
were not being heard, and this influ-
ence is just beginning. The three major
networks and conventional government
propaganda no longer control the infor-
mation now available to everyone with
a computer.

The only way the supporters of big
government can stop the Internet will
be to tax, regulate, and monitor it. Al-
though it is a major undertaking, plans
are already being laid to do precisely
that. Big government proponents are
anxious to make the tax on the Inter-
net an international tax, as advocated
by the United Nations, apply the
Eschelon principle used to monitor all
overseas phone calls to the Internet,
and prevent the development of private
encryption that would guarantee pri-
vacy on the Internet.

These battles have just begun. If the
civil libertarians and free market pro-
ponents do not win this fight to keep
the Internet free and private, the tools
for undermining authoritarian govern-
ment will be greatly reduced. Victory
for liberty will probably elude us for
decades.

The excuse they will give for control-
ling the Internet will be to stop por-
nography, catch drug dealers, monitor
child molesters, and do many other so-
called good things. We should not be
deceived. We have faced tough odds,
but to avoid battle or believe there is a
place to escape to, someplace else in
the world, would concede victory to
those who endorse authoritarian gov-
ernment.

The grand experiment in human lib-
erty must not be abandoned. A renewed

hope and understanding of liberty is
what we need as we move into the 21st
century. A perfectly free society we
know cannot be achieved, and the ideal
perfect socialism is an oxymoron. Pur-
suing that goal throughout the 20th
century has already caused untold suf-
fering.

The clear goal of a free society must
be understood and sought, or the vision
of the authoritarians will face little re-
sistance and will easily fill the void.

There are precise goals Congress
should work for, even under today’s
difficult circumstances. It must pre-
serve in the best manner possible vol-
untary options to failed government
programs.

b 1330

We must legalize freedom to the
maximum extent possible.

1. Complete police protection is im-
possible; therefore, we must preserve
the right to own weapons in self-de-
fense.

2. In order to maintain economic pro-
tection against Government
debasement of the currency, gold own-
ership must be preserved, something
taken away from the American people
during the Depression.

3. Adequate retirement protection by
the Government is limited, if not ulti-
mately impossible. We must allow
every citizen the opportunity to con-
trol all of his or her retirement funds.

4. Government education has clearly
failed. We must guarantee the right of
families to home school or send their
kids to private schools and help them
with tax credits.

5. Government snoops must be
stopped. We must work to protect all
privacy, especially on the Internet,
prevent the national ID card, and stop
the development of all Government
data banks.

6. Federal police functions are uncon-
stitutional and increasingly abusive.
We should disarm all Federal bureau-
crats and return the police function to
local authorities.

7. The Army was never meant to be
used in local policing activities. We
must firmly prevent our Presidents
from using the military in local law en-
forcement operations, which is now
being planned for under the guise of
fighting terrorism.

8. Foreign military intervention by
our Presidents in recent years to police
the American empire is a costly fail-
ure. Foreign military intervention
should not be permitted without ex-
plicit congressional approval.

9. Competition in all elections should
be guaranteed, and the monopoly pow-
ers gained by the two major parties
through unfair signature requirements,
high fees, and campaign donation con-
trols should be removed. Competitive
parties should be allowed in all govern-
ment-sponsored debate.

10. We must do whatever is possible
to help instill a spirit of love for free-
dom and recognize that our liberties
depend on responsible individuals, not

the group or the collective or the soci-
ety as a whole. The individual is the
building block of a free and prosperous
social order.

The Founders knew full well that the
concept of liberty was fragile and could
easily be undermined. They worried
about the dangers that lay ahead. As
we move into the new century, it is an
appropriate time to rethink the prin-
ciples upon which a free society rest.

Jefferson, concerned about the future
wrote, ‘‘Yes, we did produce a near-per-
fect republic, but will they keep it? Or
will they, in the enjoyment of plenty,
lose the memory of freedom? Material
abundance without character is the
path of destruction.’’

‘‘They,’’ that he refers to are ‘‘we.’’
And the future is now. Freedom, Jeffer-
son knew, would produce plenty, and
with material abundance it is easy to
forget the responsibility the citizens of
a free society must assume if freedom
and prosperity are to continue.

The key element for the Republic’s
survival for Jefferson was the char-
acter of the people, something no set of
laws can instill. The question today is
not that of abundance, but of char-
acter, respect for others, and their lib-
erty and their property. It is the char-
acter of the people that determines the
proper role for government in a free so-
ciety.

Samuel Adams, likewise, warned fu-
ture generations. He referred to ‘‘good
manners’’ as the vital ingredient that a
free society needs to survive. Adams
said, ‘‘Neither the wisest Constitution
nor the wisest laws will secure the lib-
erty and happiness of a people whose
manners are universally corrupt.’’

The message is clear. If we lose our
love of liberty and our manners become
corrupt, character is lost and so is the
Republic. But character is determined
by free will and personal choice by
each of us individually. Character can
be restored or cast aside at a whim.
The choice is ours alone, and our lead-
ers should show the way.

Some who are every bit as concerned
as I am about our future and the perva-
sive corrupt influence in our Govern-
ment in every aspect of our lives offer
other solutions. Some say to solve the
problem all we have to do is write more
detailed laws dealing with campaign fi-
nance reform, ignoring how this might
undermine the principles of liberty.
Similarly, others argue that what is
needed is merely to place tighter re-
strictions on the lobbyists in order to
minimize their influence. But they fail
to realize this undermines our con-
stitutional right to petition our Gov-
ernment for redress of grievances.

And there are others with equally
good intentions that insist on writing
even more laws and regulations pun-
ishing nonviolent behavior in order to
teach good manners and instill char-
acter. But they fail to see that toler-
ating nonviolent behavior, even when
stupid and dangerous to one’s own self,
is the same as our freedom to express
unpopular political and offensive ideas
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and to promote and practice religion in
any way one chooses.

Resorting to writing more laws with
the intent of instilling good character
and good manners in the people is
anathema to liberty. The love of lib-
erty can come only from within and is
dependent on a stable family and a so-
ciety that seeks the brotherhood of
man through voluntary and charitable
means.

And there are others who believe
that government force is legitimate in
promoting what they call ‘‘fair redis-
tribution.’’ The proponents of this
course have failed to read history and
instead adhere to economic myths.
They ignore the evidence that these ef-
forts to help their fellow man will in-
evitably fail. Instead, it will do the op-
posite and lead to the impoverishment
of many.

But more importantly, if left un-
checked, this approach will destroy lib-
erty by undermining the concept of pri-
vate property ownership and free mar-
kets, the bedrock of economic pros-
perity.

None of these alternatives will work.
Character and good manners are not a
government problem. They reflect indi-
vidual attitudes that can only be
changed by individuals themselves.
Freedom allows virtue and excellence
to blossom. When government takes on
the role of promoting virtue, illegit-
imate government force is used and ty-
rants quickly appear on the scene to do
the job. Virtue and excellence become
illusive, and we find instead that the
government officials become corrupt
and freedom is lost, the very ingredient
required for promoting virtue, har-
mony, and the brotherhood of man.

Let us hope and pray that our polit-
ical focus will soon shift toward pre-
serving liberty and individual responsi-
bility and away from authoritarianism.
The future of the American Republic
depends on it. Let us not forget that
the American dream depends on keep-
ing alive the spirit of liberty.
f

SECRETARY BILL RICHARDSON
AND BILL HEDDEN: A POWERFUL
TEAM TO SAVE THE SOUTH-
WEST’S WATER AND NATIONAL
PARKS

The SPEAKER pro tempore (Mr.
LATOURETTE). Under a previous order
of the House, the gentleman from Cali-
fornia (Mr. FILNER) is recognized for 5
minutes.

Mr. FILNER. Mr. Speaker, I rise
today in honor and in thanks to two
powerful ‘‘Bills.’’ Not the legislation
we introduce here, but as in Bill Rich-
ardson and Bill Hedden, for their work
to move the largest uranium mine
tailings pile that has ever threatened
the drinking water in the United
States.

Secretary of Energy, Bill Richardson,
and Bill Hedden, the Utah Conserva-
tion Director of the Grand Canyon
Trust, are two lifesaving ‘‘Bills’’ who
have shown incredible leadership in

pushing to move a uranium tailings
pile that currently sits only 750 feet
away from the Colorado River near
Moab, Utah.

A few days ago, Secretary Richard-
son unveiled an innovative agreement
that would result in moving the
tailings pile that is slowly leaching ra-
dioactive waste into the Colorado
River. And just last night, our other
hero, Bill Hedden, was honored by the
Project on Government Oversight, or
POGO, for his tireless efforts to move
this poisonous pile. Both men see how
important it is to move the tailings
pile, which is as big as 118 football
fields, rather than capping it in its
place. This capping would only ensure
that the poisonous waste would con-
tinue to leach into the Colorado River
for up to 3 centuries.

Because of these visionary ‘‘Bills,’’ 25
million people who live down the Colo-
rado River and who depend on it for
their drinking water not be doomed to
poor ‘‘bills’’ of health from the pollu-
tion.

Our ‘‘Bills’’ are working to ensure
that one-seventh of the United States,
including Las Vegas, Arizona, and the
Southern California urban areas of Los
Angeles and the city I represent, San
Diego, will have water free from this
pollution.

Our hero ‘‘Bills’’ are trying to save us
from the bill that the Nuclear Regu-
latory Commission, or the NRC, was
trying to stick us with. The NRC said
that capping the poisonous pile was
good enough. The NRC did not care
that they were sentencing our children,
our grandchildren, and great grand-
children to 270 years of having this ra-
dioactive waste leach into our water
supply.

These white-hatted ‘‘Bills’’ know
that our Nation must protect our
water, our animals, and our beautiful
National Parks that we have set aside
because they are our treasures.

As one of our ‘‘Bills,’’ Secretary
Richardson, said a few weeks ago, ‘‘The
time to act is now. Radioactive waste
sits at the gateway of two National
Parks, Arches and Canyonlands. This
area is a geological wonderland, nested
in a valley with scenic red cliffs and
rugged, beautiful desert terrain. The
Department of Energy has the exper-
tise and experience to relocate the ma-
terial in a secure, permanent location
that is safely away from the Colorado
River and our National Parks.’’

Mr. Speaker, I tip my hat to these
two courageous ‘‘Bills,’’ Secretary
Richardson and Grand Canyon Trust’s
Bill Hedden, for saving us the bill of
misery, ill health, and heartache that
would go with permanently enshrining
this huge pile of waste in the backyard
of our National Parks where it would
surely and forever pollute the
Southwest’s drinking water.

I commit, Mr. Speaker, and I hope
my colleagues will join me in this
pledge, to push through legislation
that will make the work of these vi-
sionary ‘‘Bills’’ a reality. We must pass

our bill necessary to put the jurisdic-
tion for this poisonous pile where it be-
longs, in the hands of the Department
of Energy.
f

MILITARY FAMILY FOOD STAMP
TAX CREDIT ACT

The SPEAKER pro tempore. Under a
previous order of the House, the gen-
tleman from North Carolina (Mr.
JONES) is recognized for 5 minutes.

Mr. JONES of North Carolina. Mr.
Speaker, I wanted to come to the floor
and talk about a bill that I introduced
last year, H.R. 1055, the Military Fam-
ily Food Stamp Tax Credit Act. I have
approximately 61 of my colleagues on
both sides, Republican and Democrat,
who have signed this bill.

Mr. Speaker, there are probably as
many as 12,000 men and women in uni-
form who are willing to die for this
country today that are having to live
on food stamps. I think that is unac-
ceptable and deplorable that any per-
son that is willing to die for this coun-
try would have to be on food stamps.

So we looked at how we could help
those in the military that are on food
stamps, and we came up with the sug-
gestion from several different sources
that probably the best thing we could
do was to provide a $500 tax credit for
men and women in uniform.

Mr. Speaker, I bring this photograph
of a Marine in my district. This Marine
is getting ready to deploy for Bosnia
for 6 months. We can see standing on
his feet a beautiful little girl, and in
his arms a new baby girl. And I looked
at this photograph, it was in the Ra-
leigh paper in my State of North Caro-
lina, and it has so much meaning and
depth to it that I thought I would have
it blown up so that I could bring it to
the floor of the House or take it to a
committee to remind my colleagues
who make the decision on how we pay
our military and make the decisions on
what we can do to help those men and
women in uniform on food stamps.

We have approximately 60 percent of
the men and women that serve this Na-
tion that, again, are willing to die for
this Nation, that are married. I think
this family from Camp Lejeune getting
ready to deploy shows just how fortu-
nate we are to have men and women
who have families that are willing to
serve this Nation.

When I looked at the fact that we in
Congress last year passed $15 billion in
foreign aid for countries overseas, and
I realize that we have to have foreign
aid and we should have northern aid,
but I think we could reduce it, frankly.
I think I voted against that bill be-
cause we need to take care of the
American people first. And we cer-
tainly need to take care of those in the
military that are serving this Nation.

Then I looked at the fact that the
President recommended that we elimi-
nate the debt of $5 billion to 36 coun-
tries that owe the American taxpayer
$5 billion. So, therefore, we have ex-
cused that debt. I look at what we have
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